CABINET
5th March, 2002

Meeting commenced:
9.30 a.m.
"
ended:
10.12 a.m. fillin "end time" 
PRESENT:
Councillor Hinds - in the Chair

Councillors Antrobus, Connor, Lancaster, Lea, Mann, Merry, Sheehy, 


and Warner
.

Councillor Hunt , Executive Support Member also attended

Councillor Lightup attended for item 100

98.
APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE


An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Warmisham 

99.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

The minutes of the meeting held on 19th February, 2002, were signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

100.
AREA PLANS - REFERRAL BACK OF CALLED-IN DECISION
Councillor Roger Lightup, Chairman of the Environmental Scrutiny Committee, submitted the minutes of the special meeting of that Committee which had been held on 5th February, 2002, to consider a request for a decision made by Cabinet to be called-in, as it was felt that, in relation to the Area Plan for Worsley/Boothstown, such decision had not been made in accordance with the principles outlined in the Constitution.


RESOLVED: (1)
THAT in respect of item WB1. Green Belt of the Worsley/Boothstown Area Plan,  the words “This resource needs to be at the heart of the Tourism Strategy” be deleted.




(2)
THAT  in respect of item WB2. Salford Forest Park, Cabinet resolves to retain the wording which it approved on 22nd January, 2002, and refer the matter to Council for consideration.

(3) THAT, subject to:

(i) the amendment in resolution (1) above, and

(ii) the Council not objecting to the decision in resolution (2) above, the text for the Area Plans be approved

101.
BEST VALUE REVIEW OF SUPPORT FOR OLDER PEOPLE
Councillor Peter Connor, Lead Member for Community and Social Services, submitted the final report for the Best Value Review of Support for Older People at Home, setting out review findings, recommendations and an outline improvement plan.

RESOLVED:
THAT the recommendations contained in the report, as appended to these minutes, be approved. 

102.
LOCAL PUBLIC SERVICE AGREEMENTS
Councillor Bill Hinds, Leader of the Council, submitted a report updating Members on the development of Local Public Service Agreements (LPSA) which offer local authorities the opportunity to enter into an agreement with government to achieve at least 12 "stretching" targets over three years, for which the government would provide a pump-priming grant of £750K flat rate plus £1 per head of population at the outset of the agreement to assist with delivery of the targets.

RESOLVED:
THAT Targets 1-14 be approved for submission to the DTLR.

103.
THE CREATIVE CITY: SALFORD'S STRATEGY AND CULTURAL DEVELOPMENT
Councillor Eddie Sheehy, Lead Member for Arts and Leisure, submitted a report on a strategy for the cultural development of the City, recognising the unique contribution of the Arts, Sports and Recreation to the well-being and regeneration of the City and the opportunity to extend and develop partnerships to the benefit of the residents of Salford as a result of the great wealth of cultural activity across the City.

The Strategy put in place a multi-agency resource to encourage, support and facilitate cultural activity and a targeted action plan that allows effective monitoring, evaluation and review.


RESOLVED:
THAT the Council be recommended to approve the Cultural Strategy.

104.
HERITAGE SERVICES REVIEW
Councillor Eddie Sheehy, Lead Member for Arts and Leisure, submitted a report on the review of all the elements of the Museums and Heritage Service to determine how best it can meet the strategic objectives of Lifelong Learning and Access/Participation as requested by Cabinet at its meeting held on 9th January, 2001.

RESOLVED:
THAT the recommendations contained within the Review be approved.

105.
RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN THE 6 PLEDGES AND THE 7 THEMES IN THE COMMUNITY PLAN

Councillor John Merry, Deputy Leader of the Council, submitted a report containing             details of the relationship between the 7 strategic themes contained in the Community            Plan for the period 2001-2006 and the recently adopted 6 Pledges.


RESOLVED: (1)
THAT the Chairmen and Deputy Chairmen of Community Committees be requested to consider linking their Community Action Plans to the 7 themes
of the Community Plan.



(2)
THAT the 6 Pledges be recognised as main strategic drivers for service delivery and service plans across the City Council. A common format for service plans should be developed. Service Plans should be reviewed to see whether they have taken account of the Community Plan, Community Action Plans and the 6 Pledges through the Scrutiny Committee in the first instance.

(3) THAT the Strategic Plan and BVPP (currently a five year plan) reflect a 


longer term planning timeframe i.e. 10 years – commencing 2002/03.

(4) THAT the Salford Partnership should also be asked to consider a longer


term planning timeframe for the Community Plan (currently five years)- their views to            be sought during the implementation phase of the Plan in Spring 2002. 

(5) THAT an analysis of revenue and capital funding against the 6 Pledges 


is completed to understand the financial implications of priority setting across service


plans in the future.



(6)
THAT a long term budget strategy be produced and incorporated into the           Strategic Plan and BVPP – commencing in 2002/03.

Appendix

Extract from the report referred to in Minute 101

“ Recommendations

· That further work be undertaken in each of the service areas to review current benchmarking systems or to develop benchmarking systems.

· Work also needs to be undertaken to develop local performance indicators, in consultation with service users.

· Systems for monitoring and reporting on these performance indicators need to be developed.

· That individual service areas review their current systems for service user and purchaser consultation.

· That the consultation groups of users, carers, and stakeholders brought together in the development of the Strategy for Services for Older People, be reconvened on a more regular basis.

· The in-house home care service needs to review its current policy in relation to service provision at weekends and bank holidays.

· There is a need to consider whether a block contract needs to be developed with an independent sector provider for home care in the Irlam and Broughton areas, either on the basis of a tendering process or through a partnership arrangement.

· The current days of opening in respect of day care centres should be reviewed.

· A strategy needs to be developed to ensure that Community and Social Services aim to target in-house day care provision on the most vulnerable, is achieved.

· The provision of frozen meals should be rolled out across the whole City.

· Detailed proposals should be drawn up in respect of the provision of any future hot meals service, with a timetable for implementation and targets/milestones.

· A detailed audit of sheltered housing provision in the City (the service as well as the stock) should be undertaken with a view to developing a strategy for managing the market. Some work has already been carried out to appraise individual schemes, but this needs to be tied into wider strategic objectives and work being undertaken on the Supporting People initiative.

· A detailed strategy, with targets/milestones, should be developed for creating more very sheltered housing schemes in the City.

· Arrangements need to be made to create a unified and specialised control centre for the Care on Call service.

· That the proposals in respect of the current in-house sheltered housing warden service should be fully costed  and then subject to consultation with tenants and staff.

· A comprehensive review should be undertaken of sheltered housing (all providers) across the City. This review should identify stock suitable for upgrading to meet future needs, should identify stock suitable for conversion to extra care housing and should also look at alternative uses for void accommodation and underused facilities i.e. for other service users/intermediate care/day care/luncheon clubs etc.
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